Notes- Meeting 15 December 2009 

Level 10 Dumas House (Minister Faraghar’s Office)

10.10 – 11.30 am

Present:

Jim Chown MLC (JC)

Matt Thompson, Narrogin (MT)

Janet Thompson, Narrogin (JT)

Dawn Fitzgerald, COS Minister for the Environment (DF)

Carissa Aitkin, Policy Advisor Minister for Environment (CA)

Wayne Elliot DEC (WE)

Alan Sands DEC (AS)

 
JC: Opened the meeting with a preliminary statement thanking all the parties for attending and explaining the current situation of the Thompsons and the Narrogin feed lot. The Thompsons are committed to making the feed lot work, however have been denied financing as their license is set to expire at the end of March, and the conditions on the license do not permit them to operate at full capacity.

DF: Need to clarify the role of the Minister and the office on this matter.  When the matter is in appeal, the Minister sets the conditions which are then sent to DEC, who are the regulators of the license.  DEC is the regulatory body and the Minister cannot override this.

MT: Current position is that they have lost substantial amounts of revenue due to restrictions and regulations placed by the department. They are faced with possible foreclosure due to inability to obtain finance for grain and stock.  They are unable to operate at the moment and have a large debt to service.  Their intention is to keep operating, however they did try to auction the property as a way of paying off the debt, but were unsuccessful.  No one was interested because of the conditions on the license and the expiry in March.  They have met with bankers who will only consider providing finance if there is long term tenure and the ability to operate at 10,000 head.

JC: Have you applied for a new license?

JT:  They applied for a license on line, however have not received any notification regarding the progress.

AS:  It is his understanding that the application has been received and is being processed.

DF: What is the timeline for people to normally hear back on the applications?

CA: The on line application system has been in place for 18 months, and there is normally a 12 week timelines : There are a couple of issues with the license process.  The first is that contentious licenses do not get a long term issue and will normally be for 1 year.  The second is that there is a public consultation period that needs to be gone through.  However in this particular case, they are willing to look at reviewing the timelines and consultation period.
JC: The existing license expires at the end of March.  They need a new license to be issued before this.  Can it be done?

AS: We will look at a longer term license in this case.  However the preliminary trip line is that the odour conditions will be the same.  The conditions provide for a pathway to 10,000 head.  The first step is a review of the odour at 6,000 head. Then there is a second review at 10,000 head. The main question here is are they asking for a five year license or not.

MT:  The odour reduction was demonstrated by the Department of Agriculture.  They will be forced to shut down if the licence conditions remain the same.  The bank is not convinced that the license will permit them to operate 10,000 head; as if the odour restrictions come back negative they will be forced to destock.

JT: The licence was issued 31 March 2008, limiting the occupancy to 6,000 head.  They  appealed the licence.  That appeal was ruled on 9 January this year.  In that appeal determination, the Minister established the Local Community Consultative Committee, with Barry Carbon as independent chair.  This LCCC was to show “the way forward.”  After working diligently within this framework for several months, they thought they would have a clear way forward.  When the amended licence was issued 31 July, 2009, it was not clear. They spent two months seeking clarification on whether they could actually go up to 10,000 head.  The license is not acceptable to the bank.    They also need a minimum 5 year licence.  They need to resolve this now, not when the license expires.  The license has to be for 10,000 head based on standard cattle units.  All other license conditions i.e. licence surveyor to measure the retention pond need to come off.  They are quite happy to be regulated and expect to comply with the conditions.  However what they would like to see is a license that is outcome based, not prescriptive and over regulatory.

AS:  There are two components here.  The first is that their waste water treatment plan is not the same as in the works approval. Second there has to be a measurement of the odour to establish the stock numbers.

WE: There are two aspects to this licensing issue- the technical aspects and the tenure.  Regarding the limits on cattle units, since he has been involved there has been flexibility.  The spirit of engagement between the parties has been amiable.  This matter needs to be managed at a local or regional level.

JT: Unfortunately the banks will not agree to that type of approach.  They look at the license and the conditions.  Also, what happens if there is another person from DEC who comes on the scene?  The focus can suddenly shift, which has happened in the past.
WE: Alan has offered to speak to the bankers regarding this matter.

AS:  I did speak to a banker.

JT: This is part of the problem.  There have been lots of meetings and conversations but nothing has been in writing.  Conversations are not acceptable to a bank. Can the conditions and approval of the licence be written down? There is a solution to this problem through managing it at a local level; however it needs to be something in writing. We need to have 10,000 head clearly stated on the license.

AS: The odour conditions demonstrate a pathway to 10,000 head.  There is a validation of the odour restrictions at 6000 head, and a validation at 10,000 head both of which are paid for by DEC.  There must be a validation of the odour levels on the license.

WE: At a regional level these restrictions would not be seen as a punitive measure. If the levels were unacceptable they would work together to find a solution. 

MT: Tabled documents from advisors. They confirm that there needs to be a tenured license with stock levels at 10,000.  The problem remains over what an acceptable level is. David Pitt states that all results are 200% variable.  Our concern is that, even if there have been real reductions in odour, such a scientifically unreliable test might not reflect that.  Then, the results of that survey might be used to once again limit stock numbers.  This is untenable.
WE: There have been a series of public meetings in Narrogin.  The Department is quite happy to continue to hold joint public meetings.

MT: We are committed to constantly improving; however there will always be people who do not support this.  There is a small element in the community who are against any intensive animal farming and they are the ones who are influencing the decisions made by the department.

JT: Their previous meetings have been held up by the department as proof that there is a problem.  Thompsons have always been open and willing to meet with anybody, any time, and DEC now points to that as evidence of a problem.  You have the situation of the EDO backing and instructing the opponents in Narrogin, and they are influencing the department.

JC: The critical issue here is how to deal with the creditors, and come up with a clear license that will allow the Thompsons to obtain financing.

AS: There is a Ministerial determination which I have to follow.  DEC has advised in writing that the odour reductions that have been achieved need to be verified. David Pitt has agreed to do it. 

MT: Will there be a continual assessment and will DEC pay for this every year?

AS:  DEC will not continue to pay for it. We are trying to work this through but there must be a 6000 and 10000 head odour verification of improvement.

MT: What happens if there is no improvement?  Will we be forced to destock?
AS: We do not believe this will be the case.
WE: If there is no improvement, we will manage at a regional level.

DF:  There is a clear process that is gone through in these situations.  Letters are sent out advising of the problem and providing a time frame for correction. Then an Environmental Field Notice is issued and the proponent is given time to comply.  Then and Environmental Protection Notice is issued, and the proponent is given time to deal with that.  Only after that exhaustive process, would an operation be shut down…or limited in throughput which would lead to it shutting down.  We have had the same situation with waste treatment facilities. This is standard procedure.  The Department is not interested in shutting the operation down.

JT:  But none of that happened in the past.  That process did not occur when our numbers were limited to 6,000 head.  The only EFN we ever received was for bunding around our diesel and petrol tanks.  
WE:  This is true.  The Thompsons have not been treated in a fair and proper manner by the Department.  There was no process.
DF: The problem is with the tenure of the license and the conditions placed on it.

AS: We must be able to test the data.  The reduction in odour must be validated at 6,000 and 10,000 head.
JC: Can we draw up a simple license?
AS: There must be an assessment to go to 10,000 head.  A five year license is not out of bounds, with the conditions stated.  There will need to be an audit process. There needs to be some regulatory structure to go forward. 

MT: DEC had no condition in the Works Approval or licences regarding odour.  Here is a copy of the Shire’s most recent letter of support.  The original approval from the Shire says that we must maintain odours at a reasonable level. This letter states that they judge we have done so.  

The basic conflict between DEC and us is about burden of proof.  Alan Sands says there needs to be some regulatory structure for the DEC to address problems going forward.  DEC has the authority to address real problems that occur without that structure being written into the licence.  DEC is not content to simply have the authority to fine us because they know they can’t prove that we are out of compliance.  Putting a limited head count in the licence damages us financially, and puts the burden of proof on us that it’s acceptable to increase our numbers.  There is no way for us to prove that it’s acceptable to increase numbers.  Once a condition is put on the licence, NBP has no real options, as it is impossible to prove a negative and the appeals process is too lengthy, and the law requires us to comply with the conditions in the mean time.

The forced destocking by DEC caused massive economic destruction, with loss of jobs at NBP, as well as upstream and downstream from NBP.  DEC should have held the burden of proof and been required to prove NBP’s violation before causing such and economic disaster as a remedy.  

Using the most recent standards imposed by DEC (i.e., a 2.5 ou at our property boundary), every restaurant and bakery would need to close because they exceed that level of odour. 

JT: The 2.5 odour unit standard, if it were ever going to be employed, should have been tested before the Works Approval was issued.  If we had known that we would be held to that standard at our  property boundaries, we would never have invested the first dollar.   We are all for true environmental management, however, those standard have to be measurable.  There is no way to measure acceptable standards with odour. The source of odour in our area is determined by which way the wind is blowing.  DEC is managing this issue based on complaints, and the complaints only come out when we renew our license.
WE: There is a small element in the community that have a destructive nature.  They are EDO directed.  There will always be an element who lodges complaint after complaint. We need to assess how much weight will be given to these complaints. Now that Narrogin Beef Producers have no stock, we are receiving complaints about the piggery.
AS: We need to have a way to manage these complaints.

JT: Reducing stock levels will in no way guarantee an effective reduction in odour.  Everything is based on economies of scale. The more stock we have, the more money to address any problem.  All that has happened now is that we have been forced to destock due to these conditions. We need to go forward on this matter.  What is needed is tenure and to operate at 10,000 head.  The licence went from 8 to 33 conditions.  We need to go back to a straight forward license that looks more like the original 3 licences.

CA: With any license that is issued, the original terms would stand even during appeal.  If there is an appeal, the terms stand until the appeals process is complete.
JC:  The problem is that the license is complicated and does not clearly state that they can operate at 10,000 head capacity.

DF:  We need to change the wording on the license and make it simple.  The license needs to specify that they are permitted to operate at 10,000, and that there are conditions over odour that will need to be addressed to proper practices, and that it can be extended to five years.

JT: When could we get a draft of the license?

AS: We will come back with an appropriate time line.  There is a process we need to go through. Need to take a look at the term and the wording.  Am more than happy to push for an extended license. Will need to clarify that this complies with the Act.

JC: Can this be put in writing? And can you get back by next week because time is running out?

AS:  I need to check certain provisions of the Act, which I will do right away, and would be back with a letter by early next week.

DF: Alan will get information on what are the options are and the process involved.

WE:  It is important that we resolve this matter quickly.  The Thompsons have been dealt with unfairly in the past.
The meeting closed at 11.30 am.

